

MINUTES OF THE BORROLOOLA LOCAL AUTHORITY HELD AT THE
CONFERENCE ROOM COUNCIL SERVICE DELIVERY CENTRE, BORROLOOLA
ON WEDNESDAY, 8 MARCH 2017 AT 10:50AM

1. PRESENT/STAFF/GUESTS

1.1 Elected Members

Mayor Tony Jack
Councillor Don Garner (Chairperson)

1.2 Local Authority Members

Stan Allen
Mike Longton
Maria Pyro
Jon Sauer
Trish Elmy
Marlene Karkadoo (from 11:55am)

1.3 Staff

Sharon Hillen - Director of Council and Community Services
Janeen Bulsey – Area Manager Roper
Darcie Boon – Acting Local Authority Support Coordinator
Fred Graham – Senior Council Services Coordinator
Cindy Morgan – Senior Administration Support Officer (Minute Taker)

1.4 Guests

Kallum Peckham-McKenzie – Department Housing and Community Development
Louise Beilby - Office of Aboriginal Affairs
Ken Orwell – Department of Business

2. MEETING OPENED

Meeting opened at 10:50am

3. WELCOME TO COUNTRY

Maria Pyro welcomed all members, staff and guests to the meeting and the Roper Gulf Regional Council pledge was read.

4. APOLOGIES AND LEAVE OF ABSENCE

4.1 APOLOGIES AND LEAVE OF ABSENCE

43/2017 RESOLVED (Jonathon Sauer/Mike Longton)

Carried

- (a) That the Borroloola Local Authority accept the apologies from Councillor Daniel Mulholland, Rebecca Gentle, Raymond Anderson and Lizzie Hogan

5.CONFIRMATION OF PREVIOUS MINUTES

5.1 PREVIOUS MINUTES

44/2017 RESOLVED (Mike Longton/Tony Jack)

Carried

- (a) That the Borroloola Local Authority approve the minutes as a true and accurate record of the Borroloola Local Authority Meeting held on Thursday 2nd February 2017.

6.CALL FOR ITEMS OF GENERAL BUSINESS

- 1.Roads in Garawa camps
- 2.Sand across road on Searcy Street

7.DISCLOSURES OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at this Borroloola Local Authority.

8.BUSINESS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES

8.1 ACTION LIST

45/2017 RESOLVED (Tony Jack/Mike Longton)

Carried

- (a) That the Borroloola Local Authority receive, and note the Action List.

Date	Agenda Item #	Item Description	Responsible Person	Status	Status Comments - Completion Date
04.08.16	8.2 Power and Water_ LA members have had complaints from community members regarding the current quality of town water.	1. Invite local Power and Water representative to next Borroloola Local Authority Meeting 2. Write to Power and Water requesting the results of water quality testing undertaken in Borroloola	Area Manager / Council	Complete	02.02.17 - Local Power and Water representative attended the LA meeting 06.10.17 which did not go ahead due to numbers and was more of a general discussion. He will be invited to our next LA Meeting. Power and Water have supplied water test results for June 2016-January 2017.
04.08.16	8.1 Sports Grounds/Show Ground	Write a letter on behalf of the Show Committee thanking the Muns crew for the help with the rubbish and maintaining the show grounds.	President of Show Committee	Complete	02.02.17 - Ongoing

Date	Agenda Item #	Item Description	Responsible Person	Status	Status Comments - Completion Date
04.08.16	7.4 Governance updates	Projects 18 & 19: Purchase, delivery and installation of the new scoreboard for the Sports Ground. The Borroloola LA agreed to proceed with the Solar Powered scoreboard mounted on a trailer for \$31,647. Borroloola Local Authority request to purchase an alternate power charging method for when the scoreboard is stored.	Projects Manager	Complete	04.08.16 Quotes tabled for 2 scoreboards both solar powered. \$29,117 for fixed scoreboard. \$31,647 for scoreboard on a trailer. LA want trailer option including the ability to have it charged when it is stored in the shed at the Council yard. Council to get updated quote and report back to LA. 17.11.16 In Report 02.02.17 - Scoreboard has been ordered, awaiting delivery.
04.08.16	7.4 Governance updates	Project 22: The Borroloola Local Authority would like to go with the suggested quote for 6 extra standard aluminium park benches from Felton	Projects Manager	Complete	29.09.2016 Procurement commenced 02.02.17 - seats have been purchased, awaiting delivery.
04.08.16	7.4 Governance updates	Project 23, Pool shade cloth. The small pool already has a shade structure. The Borroloola Local Authority would like to look at options for shade for possibly half of the large pool and some seating areas. Council to obtain quotes	Projects Manager	Ongoing	29.09.2016 Quotes 02.02.17 – Ongoing 08.03.17 – Council are looking at shade options for within the pool area.
06.08.15		Seek quotes on trees for swimming pool and a pool shade cloth, with a vent through the middle for the wade pool. Present quotes at next meeting. Arrange quotes for park benches for Tamarind Park, Rocky Park and Show Grounds, to	Area Manager	Complete	Landscaping & Planning with DCSI 07.04.16, join both Actions. LA prefers using Local suppliers where possible 09.06.2016 Shade is up at the pool & new benches have arrived. 19.06.16. One new bench has been delivered to the pool. Need to decide on where it is going to go

Date	Agenda Item #	Item Description	Responsible Person	Status	Status Comments - Completion Date
		the value of \$20,000-30,000.			<p>and install it. Still seeking quotes on extra seating for the swimming pool.</p> <p>04.08.16 Shade: it has been agreed that trees are not a shade option for the pool area. Need to scope and quote shade to cover some of / perhaps half of the large pool to keep temperatures down in Summer. Seating: still need to get quotes on seating for parklands and send out to LA to review before next meeting.</p> <p>17.11.2016 LA want to proceed with purchasing the seats quoted from Felton Industries that were sent out to the LA after August meeting. These seats are to be placed around town. Quotes for more seating options to be obtained and provided to the LA, including investigating the option of having some seating made from local businesses or the trade centre.</p> <p>02.02.17 - Seats have been ordered. Still need to scope out getting local suppliers to quote and supply more seating options.</p> <p>08.03.17 – Updates to be provided with the rest of the LA projects</p>

Date	Agenda Item #	Item Description	Responsible Person	Status	Status Comments - Completion Date
07.04.2016	6.2 Incoming Correspondence	<p>1. Sharon to follow up with Power and Water re: moving the Dump Point immediately; Corner of Robinson Road and the road to the P&W Pump Station - see map</p> <p>2. Update the Information Points in Town re: New Dump Point</p>	DCCS	Complete	<p>07.04.16: At the initial contact stage. Sharon to contact P&W & Tonkin.</p> <p>09.06.16 P&W are not responding. Engineers are creating drawings. Plans will be tabled when complete. New signage will also be required.</p> <p>04.08.16 plans expected to be ready for review by the end of the month.</p> <p>LA request that Power and Water Representative Graham be invited to these meetings. LA through the council would like to get the Chief Minister involved to speed this process up as the old dump point is not keeping up. Signs need to be designed and ready to go when new dump site is up and running.</p> <p>17.11.2016 The Borroloola LA does not want to proceed with the permanent structure for the Cemetery. Quotes to be presented to next LA meeting for Portable shade structure that could be set up before each funeral and removed afterwards by Council staff.</p> <p>20.01.2017 - Last LA Meeting has report from DCCS, which includes a proposal. PAWA Agreement is in progress. DCCS send email to David Ainsley for information.</p> <p>02.02.17 – Ongoing</p> <p>08.03.17 – Dump point now linked to office redevelopment project</p>

Date	Agenda Item #	Item Description	Responsible Person	Status	Status Comments - Completion Date
07.04.2016	8.3 Tamarind Park	Mike Longton to send Story Board information to Sharon Hillen for them designed then bring back to Borrooloola Local Authority for approval	DCSI	Complete	<p>Mike working on this item/to update. Photos sent to Sharon. This project is moving forward.</p> <p>09.06.16 information has been sent to a designer to be drafted up. Will come back to LA to review</p> <p>04.08.16 Mike to collate the information and get it to Cath Dunn by end of August.</p> <p>04.0.2016 Sharon Hillen met with Mike Longton and discussed the story boards and signage requirements once the design and layout is drafted it will be tabled at the LA meeting.</p> <p>10.01.2017 - Governance Media Officer working with LA in Borrooloola to design Story Boards.</p> <p>02.02.17 - Mike Longton, Trish Elmy met with Lyndon Keane in January.</p> <p>08.03.17 – Updates to be provided with the rest of the LA projects</p>
09.06.2016	6.2 Incoming Correspondence	Request an application for a special lease so licence is not required every 12 months. Licence-01042016-Occupation Licence No.3799- Borrooloola	Area Manager / DCG	Ongoing	<p>04.08.16 RGRC has requested a longer lease over the Tamarind Park area.</p> <p>17.11.16 Have 12 month special purpose lease with 12 month renewal. Vehicle bollards completed instead of fencing</p> <p>10.01.2017 – DCCS Sent email to Shoshane Boyd requesting advice on the process.</p> <p>02.02.17 - Ongoing</p>
09.06.2016	8.2 Cemetery	DCCS to send out Cemetery proposal to all LA members	DCCS	Ongoing	<p>04.08.16 Not sent, to be sent out.</p> <p>10.01.2017 - Email sent by DCCS.</p> <p>02.02.17 – Ongoing</p> <p>08.03.17 – Sign has been refurbished,</p>

Date	Agenda Item #	Item Description	Responsible Person	Status	Status Comments - Completion Date
					seating, shade and headstone mould have been ordered. Cemetery Act is still under review.
09.06.2016	8.8. Borroloola Swimming Pool	Greg Shanahan, Community Champion, NTG will follow up on Borroloola Pool land tenure application and report back at next LA Meeting.	Greg, Shanahan	Ongoing	04.08.2016 Lot 920, #305 Robinson Road 04.08.16 need to follow up with Louise Beilby or Greg Shanahan before next LA meeting 27.09.2016 Email received from Louise Beilby advising update – Community Land Grant needs to lodged to finalise the land tenure. 02.02.17 – Ongoing 08.03.17 – finalisation of land lease is now with RGRC
11.02.2016	8.4 Cemetery Fencing	Get quotes on Cemetery fencing	Area Manager	Complete	09.06.2016 Quotes to be presented at the next LA meeting. 22.07.16 Liaise with LA what type of fencing and where. 04.08.16 The Cemetery Trust to be consulted. Council determined at the OCM in August that it would approach the LA to fund the mobile shade as a higher priority to fencing. Report in the agenda. 17.11.2016- The Borroloola LA does not want to proceed with the permanent movable shade structure for the cemetery. Quotes to be presented to next LA meeting for Portable shade structures that could be set up before each funeral and removed afterwards. 17.11.2016- Plans shown by Sharon of Office with Dump point. Office possible combined business centre. 02.02.17 - LA Project

Date	Agenda Item #	Item Description	Responsible Person	Status	Status Comments - Completion Date
					Funding for the Cemetery has been spent on portable gazebos, portable bench seats and refurbishing the sign. 08.03.17 – Updates to be provided with the rest of the LA projects
17.11.2016	11.3 Council Services Report- Project Update	Fred to go down to the Oval and softball diamond with LA members to discuss where the water has previously gone and options to stop it from washing away this year.	Area Manager/ CSC	Complete	02.02.17 - This was done immediately after the LA Meeting 17.11.2016
17.11.2016	11.5 Alcohol Management Plan	Response from Surinda Chrichton regarding Alcohol Management Plan and how they want the LA involved to be passed back onto the Local Authority	DCCS / Area Manager	Ongoing	10.01.2017 - DCCS sent email to Surinda Chrichton asking for more information. 08.03.17 – Sharon has had a meeting with Surinda and there are a lot of things under review. There will be an update at the next meeting
17.11.2016	12.6 Buckle up Borroloola and other information from MRM	RGRC Youth, Sport and Rec program to put forward ideas / planned activities that require extra funding for school holiday periods for next year.	DCCS / Area Manager	Complete	10.01.2017 - DCCS email Annalisa Bowden to request more information as per LA request.
17.11.2016	11.3 Council Services Report- Project Update	Council to seek advice from Power & Water regarding Toilets still hooked up to septic system at the Sport & Rec Centre.	DCCS	Ongoing	10.01.2017 - DCCS to update 08.03.17 – RGRC is talking to Power and Water regarding all toilets we have across the region to reduce cost. Upgrading the toilet system at the Sport & Rec centre is part of a development upgrade proposal going to CBT for sporting complex.

Date	Agenda Item #	Item Description	Responsible Person	Status	Status Comments - Completion Date
5.06.2014		LA recommends a Waste Management Strategy is drawn up for the Borrooloola region, including recycling capability and planning for future	DCCS	Complete	<p>Action incorporated into RGRC Waste Management Strategy. A newly formed Waste Management Strategy Committee is driving this Action.</p> <p>07.04.16 Funding application in for a Consultant</p> <p>09.06.16: Grant Unsuccessful Working with EPA for Licence for Borrooloola, Ngukurr and Numbulwar.</p> <p>Waste Management will be rolled out through other RGRC areas, however due to the extended distance to Borrooloola it has been difficult getting a contractor involved.</p> <p>04.08.16: Incorrect information provided. DCCS will provide LA with an update at the next meeting.</p> <p>17.11.16 BRWMC re-design and develop strategy: \$100K Capex; Land Tenure 2030 Special Purpose Lease, Queries of LA - Asbestos registered, waste oil, grease trap, Letter to MRM</p> <p>20.01.2017 - DCCS sent letter to MRM requesting support for a joint venture in waste management.</p> <p>02.02.2017 Plans to be presented at next LA Meeting by Sharon Hillen.</p> <p>08.03.17 – plans presented as an agenda item</p>

Date	Agenda Item #	Item Description	Responsible Person	Status	Status Comments - Completion Date
5.11.2015		Strategic Plan for the Swimming Pool	Area Manager	Ongoing	<p>09.06.16 still needs extra funding if pool is to stay open. Advise council if the community want the pool to stay in operation. Pool is closed for maintenance from 1st June through to 31st August 2016.</p> <p>04.08.16 At the last OCM, Council agreed to keep the pool open and continues to fund on the provision that look at ways to subsidise funding. RGRC Grants putting together a proposal to the MRM Community Benefits Trust for some Sports funding. LA want itemised breakdown of Pool budget sent out to before next LA meeting.</p> <p>17.11.2016- Council are committed to funding the Pool for this financial year and it has been included in the Sportsground Master Plan strategy. Council are looking into a user – pays system to offset cost.</p>
8.10.2015		Provide LA members with more Information about the engineered stand for the Score Board.	Area Manager	Complete	<p>09.06.16 Need to finalise location for scoreboard and whether or not it can be hard wired in electrically in that location</p> <p>22.07.16 Quotes to be tabled at next LA meeting</p> <p>04.08.16 Quotes tabled for 2 scoreboards both solar powered. \$29,117 for fixed scoreboard. \$31,647 for scoreboard on a trailer. LA wants trailer option including the ability to have it charged when it is stored in the shed at the Council yard. Council to get updated quote and report back to group.</p>

Date	Agenda Item #	Item Description	Responsible Person	Status	Status Comments - Completion Date
					17.11.16- Council still getting quotes on the charging system. LA has committed \$35000 to this and would like the scoreboard and charging system ordered. 02.02.17 - Scoreboard has been ordered. Still to order separate charging system for when stored in the shed. 08.03.17 – Updates to be provided with the rest of the LA projects
02.02.2017	12.8 Sand Mine	Carry out land Survey and soil tests on mine area. Report back to LA regarding viability. Signage and fencing for surrounding area to be sourced and erected.	Area Manager/ CSC	Ongoing	02.02.17 - Fred Graham to give an update in the Sand Mine and access at the next LA Meeting. 08.03.17 – need to carry out survey and soil test to determine viability mine and define boundary.
02.02.2017	11.4 Council Financial Report	Local Authority wasn't to see draft design/plan for the Borroloola CBD/Searcy Street at the next Meeting.	Finance Manager	Ongoing	08.03.17 – plans presented as an agenda item
02.02.2017	12.2 Mange and Parasites in dogs within town	Bring up issue at next Heads of Agency Meeting. Report back the fees and charges associated with bring a vet to town, possibly user pays system.	Area Manager/ CSC	Ongoing	02.02.17 - Bring up issue at next Heads of Agency Meeting. Report back to LA the fees and charges associated with bring a vet to Borroloola, with a user pay system in place. 08.03.17 – agenda item this meeting

9. INCOMING CORRESPONDENCE

9.1 INCOMING CORRESPONDENCE

1. Information flyer: Ross River Virus
2. Information flyer: Murray Valley Encephalitis
3. Community Update: Fracking Enquiry
4. Letter: Borroloola Showgrounds, request to see if the new Government is supporting upgrade to showground that was supported by the previous

Government.

46/2017 RESOLVED (Tony Jack/Mike Longton)

Carried

- (a) That Borroloola Local Authority accept the Incoming Correspondence.

10. OUTGOING CORRESPONDENCE

10.1 OUTGOING CORRESPONDENCE

1.Letter: regarding Alcohol related harm in Borroloola and Night Patrol statistics

47/2017 RESOLVED (Jonathon Sauer/Stan Allan)

Carried

- (a) That the Borroloola Local Authority receive and note the Outgoing Correspondence.

11. GENERAL BUSINESS

11.1 ELECTED MEMBER REPORT

- OCM was held last week in Mataranka along with a community BBQ
- We have new staff on board with HR
- We are starting the review process for our annual plans
- There is a push to spend the money allocated by Local Authority on projects

Budget: there is still cash in the bank and there has been an underspend in some areas.

- Borroloola will put on a couple of short term staff to use some of this money.
- Discussions regarding Borroloola dips along Searcy St and the work required at Rocky Creek
- Increased funding agreed for the plant trailer required in Borroloola.

Housing projects updates: the money allocated for the subdivision (still held up by Native Title) has nothing to do with the funding allocated to remote housing (\$14 Million).

ACTION: Council to invite someone from Lands & Planning to the next LA meeting to provide feedback

48/2017 RESOLVED (Mike Longton/Jonathon Sauer)

Carried

- (a) That the Borroloola Local Authority receive and note the verbal Elected Member Report.

11.2 COUNCIL SERVICES REPORT – VERBAL REPORT

- Rocky Creek crossing is still out of action for traffic and has caused a disruption to council services, but we are working with what we have just like everyone else.
- Council has worked in with the local emergency services after the cyclone and the flooding to help clean up around town and get roads open.

- The sand we removed from this side of the McArthur River Bridge we have stockpiled for low spot at the softball diamond.
- We have cut the grass at the sports oval and the softball diamond where we can get too without getting bogged.
- The toilets at the showgrounds / oval appear to have moved / sunk more with the ground being saturated
- It has been too wet to get too much done around the airstrip, but we will continue to look for a break in the weather to continue poisoning the grass along the fire breaks, around the lights and cables. The cables may need to be lifted up higher in the dry season.
- School zone signs are being changed out
- The rubbish dump is very messy, no one cares where they dump their rubbish and it is extremely difficult to stay on top of.
- We have cut the grass at the main entries into Borroloola from the Hi-way as requested by DIPL
- Pool is going well. We have a few issues with security lights being on even through the day that we hope to resolve soon
- We are still to interview for the Muns Supervisor. We also have an underspend for wages due to some positions not being filled this year and will put on a couple of short term casuals to help us through to the end of the financial year.
- Solar lights around town are part of a faulty batch that needs repairs.
- Roads up in the sub have deteriorated due to sub standard work after the sewerage works were completed and have been identified.

49/2017 RESOLVED (Tony Jack/Mike Longton)

Carried

- (a) **That the Borroloola Local Authority receive and note the verbal report on current Council Services for Borroloola.**

11.3 COUNCIL FINANCIAL REPORT

50/2017 RESOLVED (Stan Allan/Tony Jack)

Carried

- (a) **That the Borroloola Local Authority receive and note the Borroloola financial report for the second quarter of 2016-17.**

11.4 GOVERNANCE REPORT - COMPLAINTS REGISTER

51/2017 RESOLVED (Trish Elmy/Jonathon Sauer)

Carried

- (a) **That the Borroloola Local Authority receive and note the Complaints Register.**

11.5 NEW AND REVIEWED POLICIES

52/2017 RESOLVED (Mike Longton/Stan Allan)

Carried

- (a) **That the Borroloola Local Authority receive and note the new and reviewed policies approved by Council.**

11.6 NEW AND REVIEWED HR POLICIES

53/2017 RESOLVED (Tony Jack/Trish Elmy) Carried

- (a) That the Borroloola Local Authority receive and note the new and reviewed HR policies approved by Council.

11.7 BORROLOOLA - TOWN PRIORITIES

ACTION: RGRC to send out a proposed meeting date to LA members

54/2017 RESOLVED (Jonathon Sauer/Tony Jack) Carried

- (c) That the Borroloola Local Authority set a date to hold a 'Special Meeting' at which they can bring back ideas from the Community and decide on the Town Priorities that are to be included in the 2017/2018 Regional Plan.

11.8 GOVERNANCE REPORT - LOCAL AUTHORITY PROJECT FUNDING UPDATE

55/2017 RESOLVED (Stan Allan/Mike Longton) Carried

- (a) That the Borroloola Local Authority receive and note the report on the Local Authority Project funding.

11.9 COUNCIL FINANCIAL REPORT - INDIGENOUS ADVANCEMENT STRATEGY - REQUEST FOR SUPPORT

ACTION: Council to ask local businesses for letters of support.

56/2017 RESOLVED (Trish Elmy/Jonathon Sauer) Carried

- (a) That the Borroloola Local Authority support Council's application to the Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet under the Indigenous Advancement Strategy for funding to continue delivering the Indigenous Sport and Recreation Program and the Indigenous Youth Reconnect Program.

11.10 BORROLOOLA OFFICE UPGRADE - UPDATE

57/2017 RESOLVED (Mike Longton/Stan Allan) Carried

- (a) That the Borroloola Local Authority receive and note the Borroloola Office upgrade update.

11.11 BORROLOOLA SEARCY ST. UPGRADE

Upon reviewing plans tabled a couple of issues have been identified regarding locations of driveways etc. Issues to be taken back to project team for adjustments to be made to plans.

58/2017 RESOLVED (Mike Longton/Stan Allan) Carried

- (a) That the Borroloola Local Authority receive and note the update on the Searcy

Road upgrade, along with the proposed Drainage Strategy.

11.12 COMMUNITY SERVICES REPORT - ROCKY CREEK CAUSEWAY

Darcy Dunbar from DIPL has met with Council this morning to give an update. The engineer has identified and supplied a long term solution for the repair of the Rocky Creek Causeway. This will be a 10-12 days repair from today.

The LA has expressed their frustration regarding the timeframe around the start time for the repair work.

Local resident and contractor Adrian O'Reilly has been pushing to have the old Rocky creek (rock) crossing opened up and has a letter of permission from the Traditional Land owners to go ahead with this. Council does not support this ungazetted road.

59/2017 RESOLVED (Stan Allan/Jonathon Sauer)

Carried

- (a) **That the Borroloola Local Authority receive and note the Media Release on the Rock Creek causeway repair works.**

11.13 WASTE MANAGEMENT FACILITY UPDATE

Tender for 1st stage to go out soon. Decision required if the waste management facility should be a registered dump for Asbestos.

60/2017 RESOLVED (Tony Jack/Jonathon Sauer)

Carried

- (a) **That the Borroloola Local Authority receive and note the Waste Management Facility report.**

11.14 ANIMAL MANAGEMENT UPDATE

61/2017 RESOLVED (Tony Jack/Mike Longton)

Carried

- (a) **That the Borroloola Local Authority receive and note the report on Animal Management.**

11.15 COMMUNITY SERVICES REPORT

62/2017 RESOLVED (Mike Longton/Tony Jack)

Carried

- (a) **That the Borroloola Local Authority receive and note the Night Patrol Report for Borroloola.**

12. OTHER BUSINESS

12.1 ROADS IN GARAWA CAMPS

There are currently issues with the roads over in the Garawa camps. In particular, one of the causeways has a wash out that it making it difficult for vehicles including the school bus to get through. Council will assist with a short term repair for the

causeway in question. We have spoken with Darcy from DIPL and can use some of the left behind blue metal along the roadside to fill in the hole. Only trouble is our tipper truck is currently out of action for repairs of its own. RGRC are not responsible for the roads in Garawa. Council will not take over the roads until they have been built to standard and drainage issues are resolved.

63/2017 RESOLVED (Tony Jack/Maria Pyro)

Carried

- (a) **That the Borroloola Local Authority receive and note the verbal report Roads in Garawa Camps.**

12.2 SAND ACROSS ROAD ON SEARCY STREET

There is sand across the road on Searcy Street that has now become corrugated and needs to be cleaned up.

CLOSE OF MEETING

The meeting terminated at 2:00pm.

THIS PAGE AND THE PRECEDING 15 PAGES ARE THE MINUTES OF THE Borroloola Local Authority Meeting HELD ON Wednesday, 8 March 2017 AND CONFIRMED Thursday, 4 May 2017.

Chairperson